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NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
SPECIAL MEETING   November 12, 2014
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Warren Woldorf, Sue Bannon, Ted Schmidt, Borough Zoning Officer Jo-Anne Brown, Borough Engineer Mario Canales, and Borough Council Liaison Larry Auerweck.    
Also present were:  Allan Smith, Tim Duffy from Hill Wallack LLP, and Borough Councilor Chris Gusty.
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Craig called the meeting to order at 7:05 P.M.   He explained that the purpose of this special meeting was to discuss the Conditional Use application for the proposed Steeple View TND prior to the Conditional Use hearing before Borough Council on November 18, 2014. 
Review of Steeple View Conditional Use Application

Mr. Craig said that Borough Council will be ruling on the conditional use based on the project meeting five conditions, set forth in the Zoning Ordinance for a conditional use approval of a project that:  1) is in accordance with the community objectives of the Borough and consistent with the Zoning Ordinance; 2) is not detrimental to property in the immediate vicinity or to the community; 3) is suitable for the property and in harmony with the appearance and character of the general vicinity; 4) is in accordance with the Zoning Ordinance and all other applicable ordinances; and 5) does not result in traffic congestion or traffic safety issues.
Mr. Duffy said that the Borough has already ruled that the proposed use is an appropriate use for this location, provided that certain conditions are met that are set forth in Ordinance 7.11.  He noted that Ordinance 7.11 sets forth dimensional standards and other criteria.  Mr. Smith said that these plans would probably not look exactly the same in the future, as engineering and stormwater management have not yet been determined.  Mr. Duffy said that there is nothing in the TND that they believe would present a compliance problem.
Mr. Duffy noted that the mix of retail with residential above is historically the way the Borough has evolved.  He reviewed the submitted sketch plan, noting the following:

· Traffic patterns, entrances and exits, traffic flow, and parking.

· The Sedia House would remain, and the old springhouse would be relocated somewhere on the site.  He said that the red carriage barn would be preserved and that they would try to keep it on the site; use of the building as a nature center has been suggested.  Mrs. Brown noted that two other buildings on the site had been approved for demolition.
· The development would be pedestrian friendly

· State Street businesses would retain access in the rear.

· There would be underground parking under the residential buildings, 3 parking spaces per each 2-bedroom unit, providing sufficient parking for residents and guests.

· Residential units above retail would park in the parking garage, which would include 53 parking spots from the Centre Street Lot that would be lost.  Mr. Smith said that approximately 35 spaces are required for the wine/beer building and that there would be approximately 53 more than required, including the 14 spaces along the street.  He said that the project should provide increased parking opportunities for the community.
· There would be one way into the development to alleviate traffic congestion at the traffic light, with the opportunity for a cut through.  Mr. Woldorf noted that the proposed driveway dimension was 26 feet.

· Open space is presently envisioned with a public piazza and entranceway to a greenway along the creek.  They plan to rehabilitate the creek area with the cooperation of the Heritage Conservancy and to provide public access to the open space and the creek.  Any walkway would be more natural, with a solid base for stability to support a bike path and accommodate ADA access.  Mr. Duffy said that the relocation of the carriage barn into the open space could provide a nature center.  He said that they hope that the mixture of green space, mixed-use retail buildings and public space would provide places for people to sit and to congregate.
· The intent of the placement of the buildings in the center of the development is to hide the parking structure.  Mr. Duffy noted that the 10-foot drop in the topography on the site would also help to hide the structure. It was clarified that the first floor of the parking structure (on grade) would provide approximately 100 parking spaces. 

Mr. Smith presented a sketch of the proposed piazza, noting that one residential building from the previous plans had been eliminated, and that the buildings were shorter in length.  Mr. Craig noted that retail space near the circle was more compressed than in previous plans.  Mr. Duffy said that the buildings now further defined the circle.  Mr. Smith said that the biggest difference between the sketch and previous plans was that the garage had been moved toward the center of the Borough, and that the building south of the garage had a larger footprint; some possible anchor stores requiring larger retail space.  He clarified that the alleys would be service alleys for deliveries and for large truck and emergency vehicle access.  Mr. Smith noted that the parking structures are linked, and could provide an alternate route for emergency access.

Mr. Schmidt said that the concern of most residents was the distance from the parking garage and the town center.  Mr. Smith said that they had seen a study that stated that people would walk for 5-7 minutes to run errands, and most of the Borough would be within this distance to the proposed parking.  Mr. Schmidt said he was concerned with those persons who could not walk very far.  Mr. Smith suggested that perhaps more handicapped parking spaces were needed, and said that the 100 parking spaces on the first level would help with ADA access.  Mr. Woldorf said that this development would perhaps provide better access to some people, due to the street level accesses to stores and parking.
Ms. Bannon said that the greater accessibility, plus the new stores and shops would change the face of State Street and the Borough; the development would become the center of the town.  Mr. Woldorf said that State Street would be improved.  Mr. Duffy said that they had looked at the Borough and businesses as a whole; and this would be big improvement, particularly with the 400 proposed parking spaces.  Mr. Smith said that the Borough would need to decide if the development and proposed parking would benefit the Borough, noting that over $300,000 in improvements is being proposed.

Mr. Schmidt asked how many parking spaces would be dedicated to employee parking.  Mr. Smith said that sufficient employee parking would be provided, in accordance with the amount required in the Zoning Ordinance.  Mr. Woldorf said that he did not think parking would be a big problem, and noted that the existing lot at Centre Avenue was in need of a lot of repair.  Mr. Duffy said that with 3 spaces for each 2-bedroom unit, parking should be more than sufficient, noting that some parking would become available during working hours.

Mr. Smith said that presently there was a ratio of 1 parking space per 1169 Borough residents, and that the proposed parking would bring the ratio down to 1 parking space per 580 residents.  He said that the parking area behind the existing liquor store would be eliminated in any case.  Mr. Smith said he envisioned parking fees to possibly be:  first hour free, 2nd hour $1, 3rd hour $2, and so on, up to all day parking at $10.  The free hour and the first and second hour fees would encourage in-and-out parking for quick errands at little or no cost.  

Mr. Schmidt said that he was concerned with employee parking in residential areas.  Mrs. Brown suggested allocating a section of the parking structure for parking by permit for employees (of current or new business establishments) who would need all day parking.  Mr. Woldorf noted that this plan improves the parking situation in the Borough and that there would be a lot of vacant spaces on the site to cover parking needs.

Mr. Craig said he was concerned with the effect of parking on currently existing businesses, on both customers and employees.   Mr. Schmidt said he was concerned with workers who couldn’t afford to pay for all day parking.  Mr. Woldorf asked why the Borough was responsible for providing parking for businesses, and said that this development was an opportunity to increase parking, which would be of benefit to the site and to the business community.  He encouraged looking to make it work.  Mrs. Brown suggested that making some buildings smaller could result in less of a related parking spaces requirement but with the opportunity to provide some additional parking spaces for the existing businesses along State Street.
Mr. Duffy said that a traffic study would be required in the land development stage, and is not required in the conditional use process.  He said that traffic would increase, as it would in any new development.  Mr. Craig asked if there would be a left turn onto State Street.  Mr. Duffy said that whether a left turn would be allowed onto State Street or not would be determined by PennDOT and could be dictated by a traffic light.  He said that Penn Street would not be closed off.  Mr. Schmidt asked if there would be accommodations for residents on Penn Street. 
Mr. Duffy said that, in land development process, the already approved “New Wine & Spirits Store” building would be folded into the TND, and that the north part of the development located in the TC complied with TC requirements.  Mr. Craig said that the development seemed to be in compliance with the TND requirements, and that the Borough Council would need to be comfortable with compliance with the 5 required elements for conditional use.

It was noted that all exterior elements would be submitted to HARB for consideration.  Mrs. Brown said that HARB had addressed the portion of the project that was already approved in the land development process.  

Ms. Bannon said that she was comfortable with the proposed parking and its proximity to the town center, with how the total project appears, and with the flow of traffic and traffic congestion issues.  She said that she thought that local businesses would be sure to educate their customers regarding available parking.
Mr. Craig noted that Planning Commission members saw no traffic flow issues, and asked if they thought the cut through seemed sufficient for traffic pass through.  Mr. Duffy said that their engineer could review the issue.
Mrs. Brown asked Mr. Craig to provide the Planning Commission comments and recommendations to Council in writing.  Mr. Craig said that he would draft a document detailing Planning Commission comments and recommendations made at the meeting and send it to Council.
OLD BUSINESS
Buckman Place Plan Review

Mr. Woldorf reported that Council, at their recent meeting, had modified the recommendation for homeowners association maintenance of the evergreen buffer at the back of the properties and had changed the motion to require a fence on one property.  Mr. Woldorf said he had envisioned a fence along all of the site properties.  He said that the affected resident did not like that a buffer was not required; the applicant had agreed to maintain the existing evergreen buffer.  Mr. Schmidt said that, when questioned, the applicant’s engineer felt that the buffer was adequate at the time, but others felt that it was not in good condition.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion from Ms. Bannon, seconded by Mr. Woldorf, the meeting was adjourned at 8:53 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Leslie P. Dunleavy, Recording Secretary
Newtown Borough Planning Commission
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